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Market overview
During the third quarter, global equities remained remarkably
resilient, bouncing back and reaching new highs following the
surprise Brexit vote which occurred near the end of the second
quarter. Though the vote in the U.K. in late June to leave the
European Union unleashed a bout of volatility, it was short lived
as equities rallied in response to steady economic data,
continued accommodative monetary stimulus, and improving
expectations for corporate profits.
In the U.S., economic data remained mixed. Generally, economic
data showed strength during the beginning of the quarter, helping
equities rally, but then showed some slippage towards the end of
the quarter. Non-farm payrolls, while continuing to show steady
increases, shifted into a lower range with the six month average
of payroll gains at approximately 175,000 jobs per month, down
from an average of 250,000 jobs seen during much of the past
two years. Meanwhile, the ISM Manufacturing Index dipped back
into contraction territory in August for the first time in six months,
suggesting that factory activity lost some momentum. With
economic indicators showing some erosion of strength, but with
the labour market close to full employment, expectations for an
interest rate hike before the end of the year by the U.S. Federal
Reserve remained mixed.
In Canada, a slow growth environment persisted, with GDP data
released during the period showing the Canadian economy
contracted 1.6% in the second quarter due to fallout from weaker
exports and the spring wildfires in northern Alberta. However,
manufacturing data improved in the latter half of the third quarter
driven by improvements in the food, primary metals, and energy
sectors as oil production returns to normal levels in Alberta
following the wildfires. During this period, the Bank of Canada
kept interest rates unchanged at 0.5%, but adopted a more
dovish tone given weakness in exports and inflation.
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During the quarter, the Fund performed in line with its
benchmark. Overall sector allocation effect was positive and
contributed to relative performance, while security selection effect
was neutral. During the quarter the Fund maintained its currency
hedge on its U.S. dollar exposure, and this resulted in a minor
opportunity cost as the Canadian dollar fell slightly from 77.37
cents USD to 76.18 cents USD.
The Fund benefitted from overweight allocations to Information
Technology and Consumer Discretionary, as well as an
underweight to Materials which contributed to performance.
Strong security selection in the Materials, Consumer
Discretionary, and Energy sectors also helped performance,
while selection in Real Estate and Industrials detracted.
In terms of individual holdings, the top contributors were Las
Vegas Sands Corp., Encana Corp., and Westrock Co., while the
top detractors were Corrections Corp. of America, Tahoe
Resources Inc. and Magellan Midstream Partners.
The top contributor during the period was Las Vegas Sands
Corp., which saw its shares rally 35.6%. During the quarter, the
company’s stock rallied as gaming revenue in Macau began to
recover, rising in August for the first time in 26 months. Further,
the company opened the Parisian Macao, its fifth casino in
Macau. With strong summer traffic, a further pick up of the mass
market, and good Macau hotel occupancy rates, we remain
confident in Las Vegas Sands as a company well positioned to
benefit from a recovering Chinese consumer.
The top detractor during the period was Corrections Corp. of
America. The company’s shares declined significantly after an
announcement of the U.S. Justice Department’s plans for ending
the use of private prisons. The memo from the department
instructs officials to either decline to renew contracts for private
prison operators when they expire, or “substantially reduce the
scope”. How this will actually be executed in the future remains to
be seen, given the logistical challenges of finding new prison
space, but nevertheless the stock was punished on the news. In
response, we sold out of our position in the company.

Outlook
In the third quarter, we continued to see expectations for future
interest rate hikes by the U.S. Federal Reserve Board (Fed)
being pushed out, as the current slow growth environment has
made it more difficult to achieve further interest rate hikes. This
dynamic has been exacerbated by various geopolitical
uncertainties, including the upcoming U.S. election, and the
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fallout from the Brexit vote in the U.K. Though the Fed has
telegraphed a moderate pace of increases in the quarters ahead,
we continue to believe that rates will generally remain lower for
longer, as the Fed finds difficulty raising rates into a sluggish
environment.
Within this low rate environment, some parts of equity markets
are showing signs of risky valuations. In particular, bond-proxy
“low volatility” stocks popularized by various ETF’s have
garnered significant assets this year and outperformed in the first
half of the year, driving valuations to cycle highs. In our portfolio,
we have avoided stocks where we see extreme valuations that
are not warranted by the company’s growth profiles.
Overall, despite the assortment of global economic risks, we
remain relatively optimistic on equities. Our view is that both
Canada and the U.S. are emerging from recession-like
conditions, and leading indicators lead us to believe that the
economic environment is stable for the time being.
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through previous downturns and can remain profitable in a slow
growth environment.
Within fixed income, we expect bond yields to gradually move
higher in the near term, supported by more favourable growth
and inflation prospects as the economy continues to recover from
weak growth earlier this year. However, we anticipate yields to
remain in a low range as the global economy continues to
experience anemic growth and central bank accommodation
remains supportive.
We continue to be focused on picking what we deem to be highquality stocks with quality assets, high return on investment,
strong balance sheets and sustainable and growing dividends.
We believe this approach will endure and over time will prove to
outperform through all economic scenarios.

We remain constructive on equities and have been finding more
opportunities in different sectors. We continue to take a long-term
approach, focusing on stocks that have been well managed
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